

Revisiting the Shangri-La Dialogue:

Candid and Heated Conversations are Encouraged

By Blair Vorsatz and Rudy deLeon

August 14, 2014

The Shangri-La Dialogue, a Singapore-based Asian security summit, is typically a cordial affair in which disagreements tend to be politely couched. However, during the 2014 summit held May 30 through June 1, the delegates were not shy about speaking their minds. While conversations were tense and many nations butted heads, points of disagreement were well illuminated, as was the need to begin bridging these differences to mitigate the risk of conflict. Asian leaders left Singapore with a heightened degree of mutual understanding and a new sense of urgency. When many of these same Asian-Pacific leaders arrived in Myanmar this past Sunday for the Association of Southeast Asian Nations Regional Forum,² or ARF, the hope among policy analysts was that they would pick up from where they left off at Shangri-La. Unfortunately, that wasn't the case.

The Diplomat magazine described the ARF as "one of the most cordial ... summits in East Asia this year." All countries backed down from directly challenging China for its recent conflicts in the South China Sea, and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations, or ASEAN, were particularly guarded in their comments to avoid antagonizing China. While the joint communiqué from the ASEAN ministers said that they "remained seriously concerned over recent developments which had increased tensions in the South China Sea," China remained unnamed. In fact, the word "seriously" was only added to the final draft at the request of Vietnam. In addition, progress on maritime security was entirely dictated by China. American and Philippine proposals for a moratorium on destabilizing actions in the South China Sea were entirely dismissed, and only China's proposal for an "early conclusion to the code of conduct" for the South China Sea garnered support. Political analysts have downplayed this progress, anticipating that a Code of Conduct will not be agreed upon—much less implemented and followed—in the short or medium term.8 If ASEAN wants to accelerate progress on security cooperation, then they may need to revert to the Shangri-La Dialogue template and publically highlight that their security concerns are indeed at an "all time high." Asia-Pacific nations should reflect on the Shangri-La Dialogue as a guide for how to proceed more candidly in the future.

The nations in the Asia-Pacific region have many opportunities for dialogue, facilitated by an alphabet soup of multilateral regional forums: the ASEAN regional forum; the East Asia Summit, or EAS; the Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation, or APEC summit; the ASEAN Defense Ministers Meeting Plus, or ADMM-Plus; the Shanghai Cooperation Organization, or SCO; and the Conference on Interaction and Confidence-Building Measures in Asia, or CICA. However, by and large, these are stilted affairs, and due to their closed nature, proceedings are opaque. While the now-famous 2011 ASEAN Regional Forum saw former Secretary of State Hillary Clinton and several other ministers calling attention to China's actions in the South China Sea, fireworks have been the exception rather than the rule, despite heightened tensions in the region.

The Shangri-La Dialogue, convened annually by the nongovernmental International Institute for Strategic Studies, or IISS, has emerged as the region's most important venue for regional leaders to speak publicly on regional security issues—as well as to meet privately behind the scenes. Its inclusive, public nature makes it an important gathering and a unique standout among a plethora of formal multilateral Asian conferences. While nearly all attendees are defense ministers, senior military and intelligence officials, and nongovernmental experts, a regional head of state is typically invited to give a keynote speech.

Unlike past summits, the 2014 Shangri-La Dialogue was full of pointed exchanges, criticisms, and frustration, including:10

- Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe, while not explicitly naming any countries, criticized "attempts to change the status quo through force or coercion." Analysts believe this comment was directed at China. 12
- U.S. Defense Secretary Chuck Hagel was more direct, asserting that "China has undertaken destabilizing, unilateral actions asserting its claims in the South China Sea" and warning that "the United States will not look the other way when fundamental principles of the international order are being challenged."13
- Vietnamese National Defense Minister Gen. Phung Quang Thanh demanded that "China withdraw its drilling rig" out of Vietnamese territory and "negotiate with [Vietnam] to maintain peace, stability, and friendly [bilateral] relations."14
- Australian Defense Minister Sen. David Johnston declared that "the use of force or coercion to unilaterally alter the status quo in the East China Sea and the South China Sea is simply not acceptable."15

- Chinese Lt. Gen. Wang Guanzhong accused Japanese Prime Minister Abe of "overtly or covertly, explicitly or implicitly and directly or indirectly condemn[ing] China" and "trying to stir up disputes and trouble." He also described Secretary Hagel's speech as containing "tastes of hegemony ... expressions of coercion and intimidation ... [and] flaring rhetoric that usher destabilizing factors into the Asia-Pacific." Lt. Gen. Wang even claimed that Prime Minister Abe and Secretary Hagel "pre-coordinated" their speeches and "supported and encouraged each other in provoking and challenging China."
- Chinese Chairperson of the National People's Congress's Foreign Affairs Committee Fu Ying accused Prime Minister Abe of engineering a crisis over the Diaoyu Islands as an "excuse with which to ... amend Japan's security policy." She also blamed the Philippines for the conflict over the Scarborough Shoal, saying that the Philippines' decision to send naval ships to press its claims was a "unilateral provocation to the status quo." 20

Commentators have focused on what the press described as "heated words exchanged by a United States-allied bloc and China." But rhetoric aside, the open dialogue provided a valuable opportunity for all Asia-Pacific parties to candidly express their dissatisfactions, national priorities, and goals for regional security. Most importantly, China, 22 the United States, 23 and political analysts 24 welcomed these confrontational comments, which were avoided in the past. Specifically, Lt. Gen. Wang and Fu Ying of China, Secretary Hagel, and William Choong, an IISS senior fellow, have deemed the frank talk in Shangri-La an important step toward de-escalating regional tensions by providing a clear starting point for future negotiations. 25

During his remarks, Secretary Hagel took great care to emphasize the importance of greater transparency and dialogue, saying that greater openness "reduces the risk that misunderstanding and misperception could lead to miscalculation" and conflict.²⁷ This appears increasingly important against the backdrop of an Asian arms race; in 2012, for the first time in the modern era, Asian states spent more on defense than Europe.²⁸ While Secretary Hagel and China's Lt. Gen. Wang "traded barbs" on stage,²⁹ Pentagon officials reported that they later had a "cordial and constructive" meeting on the sidelines of the forum.³⁰

A war of words might be ugly, but it is an important first step in defusing the distrust and mutual suspicions that could, if allowed to fester, push the Asia-Pacific region toward conflict.

" If you have something to say, say it directly." 26

- Chinese Lt. Gen.
Wang to Japanese
Prime Minister Abe.

Sources of tension

The discord at the Shangri-La summit was the result of two main sources of tension, one old and one new: territorial disputes in the South and East China Seas and China's proposal for a new regional security architecture that excludes the United States.

Unlike the 2009 summit, North Korea was not a topic that drew much attention or sparked any controversies. At the special session—"The Future of North Korea: Implications for Regional Security"—the views of most countries were relatively aligned.³¹ China's Xia Liping, vice president of the Shanghai Institute for International Strategic Studies, said that denuclearization was China's top priority for the Korean Peninsula.³² America's Thomas Countryman, the assistant secretary for International Security and Nonproliferation at the State Department, remarked that "the Chinese attitude towards North Korea is evolving in ... a positive direction." However, he urged China to "do more."³³ Similarly, Secretary Hagel, in his earlier speech, said that "the United States is looking to China to play a more active and constructive role in ... [the] denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula."³⁴ Aside from the special session and Secretary Hagel's brief comment, discussions at the Shangri-La summit primarily revolved around the territorial disputes in the South and East China Seas and the conflicting American, Japanese, and Chinese visions for the future of Asia's regional security architecture.³⁵

Territorial disputes in the South and East China Seas

In the East China Sea, China, South Korea, Japan, and Taiwan all have overlapping claims involving both airspace and land. China's November 2013 Air Defense Identification Zone, or ADIZ, claimed airspace overlapping with standing claims by South Korea, Japan, and Taiwan. In terms of land, the Senkaku Islands are the center of East China Sea disputes; they are controlled by Japan but claimed by China and Taiwan. The China-Japan dispute over the islands, in particular, has led to an escalation of tensions and "soured China-Japan ties," according to the BBC News. 37

Liu Jiangyong, vice president of Tsinghua's Institute of Modern International Relations, argues that the islands—which were seized by Japan during the Sino-Japanese War of 1894–1895 and ceded to Japan in the 1895 Treaty of Shimonoseki—should have been returned to China with the signing of the Cairo Declaration of 1943.³⁸ In addition, Chinese maps dating back to the 14th century Ming Dynasty support China's long-standing use of the islands.³⁹ However, Japan's Ministry of Foreign Affairs maintains that the islands were uninhabited prior to Japan's erection of a marker on the islands in 1895, which formally incorporated the islands into the territory of Japan.⁴⁰ Accordingly, Japan holds that the islands were neither part of Taiwan nor part of the Pescadores Islands, which were ceded to Japan under the Treaty of Shimonoseki.⁴¹ Hence, Japan claims they were not included in the territory that Japan renounced in the Cairo Declaration or under Article II of the San Francisco Peace Treaty.⁴²

In an April trip, President Barack Obama announced that "the Senkaku Islands are administered by Japan and therefore fall within the scope of Article 5 of the U.S.-Japan Treaty of Mutual Cooperation and Security." In addition, President Obama stated that the United States "oppose[s] any unilateral attempts to undermine Japan's administration of these islands." As Secretary Hagel has previously clarified, the United States does "not take a side on the disputes regarding the areas and the islands that are in question in ... [the] East China Sea." Rather, the United States wants "the disputes to be settled peacefully, diplomatically, within international norms, within the framework of international law."

Carlos Ramos-Mrosovsky, an international arbitration expert, argues that the failure of international law to offer a clear verdict on these conflicting claims means that the Senkaku Islands territorial dispute may remain a regional hot spot for quite some time.⁴⁷

China, the Philippines, Vietnam, Taiwan, Malaysia, and Brunei all have overlapping territorial claims in the South China Sea. China's so-called "nine-dashed line," first published on a map by China's Nationalist government in 1947, claims that approximately 90 percent of the 3.5 million square kilometers in the South China Sea belongs to China. However, the 1982 U.N. Convention on the Law of the Sea, or UNCLOS, prescribed an "exclusive economic zone" to each nation in the area, which expands outward 200 nautical miles from the coast of each nation's "territorial waters." The economic and geopolitical significance of the disputed territory has motivated these countries to press and defend their conflicting claims; the waters and land account for 10 percent of global fisheries' catch, facilitate \$5 trillion in annual ship-borne trade, so and contain an estimated 11 billion barrels of oil and 190 trillion cubic feet of natural gas in proved and probable reserves. So specific territorial disputes in the South China Sea include:

- The Scarborough Shoal, which is claimed by the Philippines, but has been patrolled by Chinese ships since a confrontation in 2012.⁵²
- The Paracel Islands, which Vietnam claims, but have been occupied by China since 1974.⁵³ Vietnam protested China's "illegal occupation" in January 2014,⁵⁴ and in May, China moved an oilrig into the area to further press its claim.⁵⁵ Vietnam claims the structure is parked on a continental shelf that, under UNCLOS, is part of Vietnam's exclusive economic zone.⁵⁶ This past June, China took its dispute with Vietnam to the United Nations, submitting a position paper that asserts Vietnam's actions have violated China's sovereignty, posing "grave threats" to Chinese personnel on the rig and violating UNCLOS.⁵⁷ The U.N. decision could create precedent for China's other territorial disputes.
- The Spratly Islands and reefs, which number more than 100, are claimed in their entirety by China, Taiwan, and Vietnam, while Malaysia and the Philippines claim portions.⁵⁸ In addition, Brunei partly claims an exclusive economic zone over the area.⁵⁹ Small military forces from China, Malaysia, the Philippines, Taiwan, and

Vietnam occupy about 45 of the islands. 60 In recent months, China has been building new islands in the sea by moving sand onto the reef and shoals to create several new landmasses in the Spratly area. 61 Taylor Fravel, a political scientist at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, or MIT, believes this is a means for China to "strengthen the merits of its claims."62

In a May 15, 2014, visit to the Pentagon, Chinese Gen. Fang Fenghui expressed China's unwillingness to back down from its claims, stating "I don't believe the responsibility lies on the Chinese side."63

The United States, Japan, and China: Competing visions for the future of Asian security

While tensions may be escalating over territorial disputes in the South and East China Seas, this international relations stressor is not new; the feuding countries have already adjusted to the related risks by strengthening security alliances, which has planted the seeds of regional polarization. However, the Shangri-La Dialogue made clear that there is a new challenge that Asian nations must confront—one that could force countries to more explicitly take sides. This new challenge entails competing American, Japanese, and Chinese visions for the future of Asia's regional security architecture.⁶⁴

At Shangri-La, Secretary Hagel expanded on America's vision, which he first discussed in an April speech in China. 65 Japan's Prime Minister Abe kicked off the summit's keynote address by presenting Japan's vision. Finally, Lt. Gen. Wang elaborated on Chinese President Xi Jinping's vision, first debuted in May at the Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia, or CICA, summit in Shanghai.66 The three models all propose different providers of Asia's regional security: Japan advocates that the United States and Japan jointly provide regional security; for its part, the United States proposes itself as the regional provider; and China also proposes itself as the regional provider.

U.S. vision

On April 8, 2014, Secretary Hagel debuted America's vision for the future of Asian security at China's PLA National Defense University.⁷¹ According to Secretary Hagel, "the United States believes in maintaining a stable, rules-based order" built on:

- Free and open access to sea lanes, air space, and cyberspace.
- Liberal trade and economic policies that foster widely shared prosperity for all people.

"The Asia-Pacific's shifting security landscape makes America's partnerships and alliances indispensable as anchors for regional stability."67 "In the Asia-Pacific and around the world, the United States believes in maintaining a stable, rules-based order."68 - Secretary Chuck Hagel.

"The US-Japan alliance is the cornerstone for regional peace and security ... Taking our alliance with the United States as the foundation and respecting our partnership with ASEAN, Japan will spare no effort to make regional stability, peace,

and prosperity into something

- Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe.

rock solid."69

"We [CICA] should actively promote common, comprehensive, cooperative, and sustainable security ... for Asia. ... It is for the people of Asia to ... solve the problems of Asia and uphold the security of Asia."70

- Chinese President Xi Jinping.

- Halting the proliferation of dangerous and destabilizing weapons of mass destruction.
- · Deterring aggression.
- Clear, predictable, consistent, and peaceful methods of resolving disputes consistent with international law.72

While Secretary Hagel took great care to emphasize America's intention to honor treaty commitments with allies and deepen ties with members of ASEAN, he also expressed his desire to deepen cooperation and improve relations with China. 73 However, a Chinese senior official suggested that the United States is failing to manage this balancing act, accusing the United States of "taking sides" in China's territorial disputes with Japan and the Philippines.⁷⁴ In response, Secretary Hagel reiterated that the United States does "not take a position on sovereignty claims, but expect[s] these disputes to be managed and resolved peacefully and diplomatically ... within the framework of the international order based on international law."75 Thus, the United States seeks to remain neutral in the resolution of disputes as long as they are resolved without the use of force.

Secretary Hagel also discussed the importance of what he called a "new model of relations" for the United States and China, a notion first proposed by Chinese President Xi Jinping at the June 2013 Sunnylands summit—an informal meeting held in California between President Obama and President Xi.76 Secretary Hagel advocated that the two nations continue to increase "openness and two-way communication" in order to promote greater bilateral, multilateral, and regional stability.⁷⁷ Secretary Hagel continued:

Managing the competitive aspects of [the U.S.-China] relationship requires us to be more candid, more open, more transparent about our capabilities, our intentions, and, again, our disagreements, even on the most sensitive subjects.⁷⁸

During the Shangri-La summit, Secretary Hagel focused on "four broad security priorities" that the United States is advancing in partnership with "friends and allies" throughout the Asia-Pacific region.⁷⁹

- 1. Encouraging the peaceful resolution of disputes, upholding principles, including the freedom of navigation, and standing firm against coercion, intimidation, and aggression.
- 2. Building a cooperative regional architecture based on international rules and norms.
- 3. Enhancing the capabilities of America's allies and partners to provide security for themselves and the region.
- 4. Strengthening America's own regional defense capabilities.

Underpinning these priorities is the belief, first voiced by President Obama and reiterated by Secretary Hagel, that "America must always lead on the world stage ... if we don't, no one else will." 80

Several Chinese experts and reporters have offered responses to America's vision for Asian regional security. Zhao Xiaozhuo, deputy director of the China Academy of Military Sciences, believes the U.S. vision is meant to reassure allies of American leadership as America's "status as a super power... is challenged [by China]." Major General Zhu Chenghu, a professor at China's National Defense University, responded to Secretary Hagel's speech by cautioning that "America is making very, very important strategic mistakes" in its approach to China. The China Daily newspaper went so far as to describe Secretary Hagel's speech as "a proposition that smacks of the Cold War containment mentality." The newspaper urged the United States to "discard its containment fantasy." Sa

Japan's vision

Japanese Prime Minister Abe, who gave the Shangri-La Dialogue's keynote address, used the opportunity to express Japan's desire to play a bigger and more proactive role in ensuring regional peace and security. He expressed concern for what he termed regional "elements that spawn instability" and "attempts to change the status quo through force or coercion." To combat these risks, Prime Minister Abe wants to redefine Japan's regional role as a "proactive contributor to peace."

Prime Minister Abe explained that his mission is not just to spearhead a new type of economic policy, but more importantly, to foster "New Japanese"—an entire generation of people who "will shoulder the [regional] responsibilities of the coming years." 86

However, Prime Minister Abe's vision for the future of Asia's regional security—which uses the U.S.-Japan relationship as the "foundation" and aims to bolster partnerships with ASEAN—appears designed as a counterbalance to China's rise. ⁸⁷ As further support of this notion, the three principles advocated by Prime Minister Abe to guide Asian nations' behavior all appear as criticisms of China's recent actions. The three principles articulated by Prime Minister Abe are the following:

- 1. Making claims that are faithful in light of international law.
- 2. Restraining from the use of force or coercion.
- 3. Resolving all disputes through peaceful means.⁸⁸

Prime Minister Abe explained his vision as "nothing other than an expression of Japan's determination to spare no effort or trouble for the sake of the peace, security, and prosperity of Asia and the Pacific." 89 However, China did view Prime Minister Abe's speech as a China-containment strategy filled with anti-China rhetoric.

China's vision

In his May keynote speech at the Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia, or CICA, Chinese President Xi Jinping called for the creation of a "new regional security cooperation architecture," proposing that the CICA become the region's "security dialogue and cooperation platform." China will hold the CICA chair for the next two years, and President Xi indicated that China would take a leading role in beginning to create a "code of conduct for regional security and [an] Asian security partnership program" during that time period.⁹¹ As Lt. Gen. Wang elucidated at Shangri-La: "We are working to promote the sound interaction between regional economic cooperation and security cooperation, and to maintain both traditional and non-traditional security in a coordinated way."92

While general descriptions may make China's vision for a so-called "New Security Concept for Asia" sound appealing, the actual details are more concerning, particularly because China's vision appears to be competing with the American and Japanese visions. 93 The main frictions revolve around the following four concerns:

First, the CICA began as an initiative of the Republic of Kazakhstan and requires that members "have at least a part of [their] territory in Asia." 94 Western Asian nations now dominate its membership.95 As a result, eastern Asian nations may have a reduced ability to shape regional security if and when they become members, and non-Asian nations may remain entirely excluded. Notable nonmember states include the United States, Japan, Australia, and 7 of the 10 ASEAN members—Brunei, Indonesia, Laos, Malaysia, Myanmar, the Philippines, and Singapore. 96 Of these nonmembers, only the United States, Japan, Indonesia, Malaysia, and the Philippines are observer states, while the rest have no official CICA connection.⁹⁷ Observer status gives nations the right to attend the bi-annual CICA summit, as well as ministerial and senior officials committee meetings.98 Observer nations are excluded from participation in decision making but are allowed to make oral presentations and distribute written statements pending approval by the member states.⁹⁹

Second, CICA's membership makes China and Russia its "dual cores," ruling out the possibility for the United States and/or Japan to play a significant role in any CICA regional-security arrangement. 100 Making this clearer, Chinese Lt. Gen. Wang, while at the Shangri-La summit, emphasized two of the security concept's core tenets: "neighborhood diplomacy" and "common, comprehensive, cooperative, and sustainable security for Asia."101 Accordingly, non-Asian powers, such as the United States, seem to be entirely excluded from China's new security framework proposal.

Third, as Lt. Gen. Wang elaborated at Shangri-La, the ideological core of China's proposed new framework is the belief that "development is the greatest form of security," 102 which characterizes military alliances as relics of the "outdated thinking of [the] Cold War."103 This redefinition of "security" asserts that an antiquated zero-sum understanding of security—not unresolved territorial disputes—threatens regional security. The argument goes that if China's neighbors continue to treat territorial disputes as the central security threat, then they risk derailing the region's economic development and integration, which are more important to nations' overall well being. 104 In many ways, China's redefinition of "overall national security" seems analogous to Taiwanese President Ma Jing-jeou's "Three Nos" principle, a security approach that aims to shelve controversies in order to focus on practical and mutually beneficial issues. 105 Lt. Gen. Wang went on to highlight that China accounted for almost 30 percent of global growth and more than 50 percent of Asia's growth in 2013. If he is indeed correct in asserting that "development lays the foundation for security, which in turn provides the conditions for development," then China would appear best positioned for the role of regional security provider. 106

Fourth, China has called for nations to "abide by the basic norms governing international relations, such as respecting sovereignty, independence, and territorial integrity; non-interference in internal affairs; [and] respecting social systems and chosen development paths."107 A norms-based order is hard to imagine and is certainly different from the current "rules-based order" that the United States hopes to uphold. 108 A normsbased order could also allow China to reshape the status quo in Asia, both territorially and institutionally. Institutionally, China hopes that a CICA security framework can replace what has been described as the "U.S.-Japan leadership status quo," leaving "Asian problems to be solved by Asians alone." 109 Territorially, Chinese President Xi advocates "seeking peaceful settlements of disputes with other countries," implying a preference for diplomatic bilateral dispute resolution without interference by third parties. In practice this may mean downplaying the importance of maritime disputes in order to ensure continued regional economic integration and development. 110 Regarding territory, the general idea seems to be a reversion to President Ma's '3 Nos' concept, effectively leaving territorial and maritime disputes unresolved and uncontended over the medium term in order to achieve mutually beneficial economic cooperation.

While the CICA is the largest multilateral body dealing with Asian security issues, it is not all-inclusive; most of the nations in attendance at the Shangri-La summit are not current members. Adoption of China's proposed regional-security framework would make it even more difficult to resolve territorial disputes in the South and East China Seas, a major ongoing source of tension in Asia-Pacific regional relations. Moreover, a new regionalsecurity framework guided by Russia and China—the dual cores—rather than the United States and/or Japan would be a huge change to the status quo, potentially isolating and provoking two of the biggest players in Asia-Pacific relations: Japan and the United States.

While the United States, Japan, and China approach regional security with very different visions, they would seem to be in agreement on the underlying goal, which Chinese Gen. Wang voiced, saying "We need to strengthen coordination on the basis of mutual respect, and oppose the attempt by any country to dominate regional security affairs."111 If this goal is to be reached, then it may be unadvisable to adopt a regional security framework with only one or two key regional security providers; after all, this is tantamount to "dominat[ing] regional security affairs." 112 Accordingly, the United States, Japan, and China may all need to rethink their visions for the future of Asian security and reorient their approach to regional security cooperation.

To devise a mutually agreeable regional security framework, Australian Professor Hugh White recommends that the United States and China should work together to construct what many are calling a "new regional security framework of shared power" with India and Japan as other major players. 113 While it is unlikely that the United States will explicitly accept that its unique leadership role is no longer feasible, 114 regional partnership seems more in line with the notion of a "new model of major power relations." 115 Moreover, as neither the United States nor China seems willing to back down from the current regional power struggle, such compromise may be preferable to the alternatives. As China continues to grow, White argues, no one can be sure that China "will settle for as little as an equal share in the leadership of Asia."116

Shangri-La in the context of America's Asia rebalance

As the Shangri-La Dialogue clearly illustrated, tensions are still high when it comes to relations in the Asia-Pacific region, and both the United States and China must tread carefully to avoid conflict. The United States and China risk falling into the "Thucydides Trap," the historical tendency of a rising nation to clash with an established power. 117 Over the past 500 years, a rapidly rising power has rivaled an established ruling power 15 separate times; 11 of these cases of competitive tension have resulted in war, motivated by one country's ambition to "rise" and another's "fear" of being displaced. 118

Professor Graham Allison of the Harvard Kennedy School notes that the four peaceful cases of power transition required "huge adjustments in the attitudes and actions of the governments and societies of both countries involved."119 The current national rivalries between the United States and China, and even between Japan and China, increasingly resemble the rivalry between Britain and Germany that led to the outbreak of World War I. The United States and China will need to drastically reorient their approach to bilateral relations in order to avoid meeting the same fate as Britain and Germany; this is the goal of bilateral efforts to establish a "new model of [US-China] cooperation." ¹²⁰

To achieve this goal, dialogue is needed to promote transparency of intentions and facilitate mutual understanding, which is essential to avoid an escalation of suspicion and conflict. It is only natural that the United States and China have differences; what matters is how they manage these differences. While the two sides have yet to converge on major issues, they are making measurable progress on more micro-level areas of common interest, best illustrated by the cooperative achievements of Secretary Hagel's April trip to the Asia-Pacific region. It seems that the fireworks at the Shangri-La Dialogue have projected an overly pessimistic image of Asia-Pacific relations; it should be remembered that disagreements, channeled through productive and constructive forums, are no cause for concern. It is only when dialogue is abandoned and nations look to military solutions to resolve disagreements that the Asia-Pacific region will have cause to worry.

"Better a war of words than clashes at sea."121 - William Choong, IISS senior fellow.

Reassessing the Shangri-La Dialogue: An impetus for follow up

Milton Friedman, renowned American economist, offers a useful lens through which to understand the fireworks at the Shangri-La summit: "Only a crisis—actual or perceived--produces real change. When that crisis occurs ... the politically impossible ... becomes the politically inevitable."122 The 2014 Shangri-La Dialogue may be the Asia-Pacific region's first 'perceived crisis'—a sign that regional tensions are not de-escalating despite efforts by all parties. As tensions have recently reached unprecedented levels in the South and East China Seas, 123 the summit's fireworks were appropriate, even necessary. Shangri-La has created an impetus for the Asia-Pacific nations to begin working toward compromise on difficult issues, not just pursuing cooperation in areas of common interest. After all, the American, Japanese, and Chinese visions for the future of Asian security cannot all be realized. These three great powers, in particular, need to articulate a common vision if a robust system of Asian regional security is to ever be established.

The Asia-Pacific nations should respond to the dustup in Shangri-La by increasing the frequency of their multilateral exchanges. While future heated exchanges will surely follow, this sort of conflict is certainly preferable to an actual crisis of armed conflict. Moreover, frank and open discussion, even talks tinged with heated rhetoric, more often than not tend to produce tangible progress on difficult issues. The United States, China, and Japan can all agree on the need for a new, more effective regional security architecture, and this common interest offers them an end goal to target. Compromise will be difficult to achieve, but the Shangri-La fireworks may have provided the "perceived crisis" impetus to turn the "politically impossible" into the "politically inevitable." 124

The Shangri-La Dialogue should be used as a template for future meetings of Asia-Pacific nations. However, as the ASEAN Regional Forum has highlighted, the candid nature of Shangri-La risks being a singular occurrence. Candid conversation will need to be the norm, not the exception, if the Asia-Pacific nations are to begin bridging their differences and compromising on the issues contributing to regional security instability—namely the South and East China Sea disputes and conflicting American, Chinese, and Japanese visions for the future of Asian regional security. The ARF was neither a step forward nor a step back, but without flaring rhetoric or the beginnings of compromise, it could easily be deemed a wasted opportunity. While the ASEAN members couched their comments to "remain amicable with China," 125 downplaying their concerns will lead to misunderstandings and also diffuse the sense of urgency that came from Shangri-La. If the ASEAN members and the greater Asia-Pacific region hope to make progress in overcoming the obstacles to greater regional security and stability, then they may need to discard their politeness and political sensitivities in favor of more candid dialogue.

Blair Vorsatz is an intern with the National Security and International Policy team at the Center for American Progress. Rudy deLeon is a Senior Fellow at the Center and a former deputy secretary of defense.

The authors would like to acknowledge CAP's Brian Harding, Aarthi Gunasekaran, and Nina Hachigian for their editorial comments.

Endnotes

- 1 Ling Chang Hong, "8 Highlights of the Shangri-La Dialogue," The Straits Times, June 2, 2014, available at http://www. straitstimes.com/news/singapore/more-singapore-stories/ story/8-highlights-the-shangri-la-dialogue-20140602.
- 2 ASEAN Regional Forum, "Joint ADMM, ADMM-Plus and ARF Calendar 2014," August 4, 2014, available at http://aseanregionalforum.asean.org/events/629.html.
- 3 Clint Richards, "Code of Conduct for South China Sea Unlikely, Yet ASEAN Made Progress," The Diplomat, August 11, 2014, available at http://thediplomat.com/2014/08/ code-of-conduct-for-south-china-sea-unlikely-yet-aseanmade-progress/.
- 4 Ibid.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Lesley Wroughton and Paul Mooney, "China rebuffs U.S. efforts on South China Sea tensions," Reuters, August 10, 2014, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/08/10/ us-asean-southchinasea-idUSKBN0GA06720140810.
- 7 Richards, "Code of Conduct for South China Sea Unlikely, Yet ASEAN Made Progress."
- 8 Ibid
- 9 Lesley Wroughton and Paul Mooney, "U.S. says Southeast Asia concern over China at 'all-time high," Reuters, August 10, 2014, available at http://in.reuters.com/ article/2014/08/10/asean-southchinasea-idlNKBN0G-A06B20140810.
- 10 Chua Chin Hon, "Regional disputes lead to tense atmosphere in forum," The Straits Times, June 1, 2014, available at http://www.straitstimes.com/the-big-story/shangri-ladialogue-2014/story/regional-disputes-lead-tense-atmosphere-forum-20140601.
- 11 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Keynote Address: Shinzo Abe," May 30, 2014, available at http://www. iiss.org/en/events/shangri%20la%20dialogue/archive/2014c20c/opening-remarks-and-keynote-address-b0b2/ keynote-address-shinzo-abe-a787.
- 12 Helene Cooper, "China Accuses U.S. and Japan of Incitement," The New York Times, May 31, 2014, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2014/06/01/world/asia/china-accusesus-and-japan-of-sowing-discord-in-asia-pacific.html?_r=0.
- 13 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "The United States' Contribution to Regional Stability: Chuck Hagel," May 31, 2014, available at http://www.iiss.org/en/events/shangri%20la%20dialogue/archive/2014-c20c/plenary-1-d1ba/ chuck-hagel-a9cb.
- 14 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Managing Strategic Tensions: General Phung Quang Thanh," May 31, 2014, available at http://www.iiss.org/en/events/shangri%20 la%20dialogue/archive/2014-c20c/plenary-3-bce0/phung-
- 15 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Managing Strategic Tensions: David Johnston," May 31, 2014, available at http://www.iiss.org/en/events/shangri%20la%20 dialogue/archive/2014-c20c/plenary-3-bce0/senator-davidiohnston-4254.
- 16 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Major Power Perspectives on Peace and Security in the Asia-Pacific: Lieutenant General Wang Guanzhong," June 1, 2014, available at http://www.iiss.org/en/events/shangri%20 la%20dialogue/archive/2014-c20c/plenary-4-a239/wangguanzhong-2e5e.
- 17 Ibid
- 18 Ibid.

- 19 Kristine Kwok, "Beijing accuses Shinzo Abe of using tensions as pretext for changing military policy," South China Morning Post, May 30, 2014, available at http://www.scmp.com/ news/asia/article/1522259/chinese-official-fu-ying-accusesshinzo-abe-using-tensions-pretext.
- 20 Trefor Moss, comment on "Top Chinese Diplomat Slams Abe at Singapore Summit," The Wall Street Journal's Southeast Asia Real Time Blog, comment posted May 30, 2014, available at http://blogs.wsj.com/searealtime/2014/05/30/topchinese-diplomat-slams-abe-at-singapore-summit/ (last accessed July 28, 2014).
- 21 Erik Slavin, "US allies, China trade barbs in unusually heated Asia summit," Stars and Stripes, May 31, 2014, available at http://www.stripes.com/news/pacific/us-allies-china-tradebarbs-in-unusually-heated-asia-summit-1.286396.
- 22 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Major Power Perspectives on Peace and Security in the Asia-Pacific: Lieutenant General Wang Guanzhong"; International Institute for Strategic Studies, "The Challenges of Maintain-ing and Managing Open Seas," May 31, 2014, available at http://www.iiss.org/en/events/shangri%20la%20dialogue/ archive/2014-c20c/special-sessions-b0a1/copy-of-session-
- 23 U.S. Department of Defense, "Secretary of Defense Speech," April 8, 2014, available at http://www.defense.gov/Speeches/Speech.aspx?SpeechID=1838.
- 24 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "William Choong: Better a War of Words than Clashes at Sea," June 5, 2014, available at http://www.iiss.org/en/shangri-la%20 voices/blogsections/2014-363a/better-a-war-of-wordsthan-clashes-at-sea-3557.
- 25 Hon, "Regional Disputes Lead to Tense Atmosphere in
- 26 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Major Power Perspectives on Peace and Security in the Asia-Pacific: Lieutenant General Wang Guanzhong.
- 27 Richard Weitz, "U.S.-China Security Transparency Highlights Divergences" (Washington: The Jamestown Foundation, 2014)
- 28 Tony Walker, "War and Peace: The Peril of Complacency," Financial Review, April 24, 2014, available at http://www afr.com/p/national/politics/war_and_peace_the_peril_of_ complacency_nwBka0yqPSqxMALOMqXkUP.
- 29 David Brunnstrom and Lee Chyen Yee, "US and China accuse each other of 'intimidation' and 'coercion," The Christian Science Monitor, May 31, 2014, available at http://www.csmonitor.com/World/Latest-News-Wires/2014/0531/US-and-China-accuse-each-other-of-intimidation-and-coercion.
- 30 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "William Choong: Better a War of Words than Clashes at Sea.
- 31 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "The Future of North Korea: Implications for Regional Security," May 31, 2014, available at http://www.iiss.org/en/Topics/shangri-ladialogue/session-5-6892.
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "The United States' Contribution to Regional Stability: Chuck Hagel.'
- 35 Shannon Tiezzi, "Shangri-La Dialogue Highlights Regional Tensions," The Diplomat, May 31, 2014, available at http:// the diplomat.com/2014/05/shangri-la-dialogue-highlightsregional-tensions/; International Institute for Strategic Studies, "The 13th IISS Asia Security Summit: The Shangri-La Dialogue 2014 Speaker Agenda," May 28, 2014, available at https://www.iiss.org/-/media/Documents/Events/Shangri-La%20Dialogue/SLD%2014/SLD%202014%20Speaker%20 Agenda.pdf.

- 36 Nicholas Szechenyi and others, "China's Air Defense Identification Zone: Impact on Regional Security" (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2013).
- 37 BBC News, "How Uninhabited Islands Soured China-Japan Ties," April 24, 2014, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/ world-asia-pacific-11341139.
- 38 Liu Jiangyong, "Abiding by the Legal Precedents of the Diaoyu Islands Dispute" (Washington: China-United States Exchange Foundation, 2012).
- 39 Stack Jones, "Senkaku Island Dispute," Tokyo Weekender, September 17, 2012, available at http://www.tokyoweekender.com/2012/09/senkaku-island-dispute/.
- 40 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, "The Basic View on the Sovereignty over the Senkaku Islands" (2012), available at http://www.commentary.com/chronicles/senkaku-diaoyudispute_mofa-201209-statement.pdf.
- 41 Ibid.
- 43 Atsuko Matsumoto, commented on "Obama: U.S. will Defend Japan if China Seizes Senkaku Islands," Alex Jones' Infowars.com Blog, comment posted April 23, 2014, available at http://www.infowars.com/obama-u-s-will-defendiapan-if-china-seizes-senkaku-islands/ (last accessed July 29. 2014).
- 44 Ibid
- 45 U.S. Department of Defense, "Remarks by Secretary Hagel in a Question-and-Answer Session at the People's Liberation Army National Defense University, Beijing, China," April 8, 2014, available at http://www.defense.gov/Transcripts/Transcript.aspx?TranscriptID=5410.
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Carlos Ramos-Mrosovsky, "International Law's Unhelpful Role in the Senkaku Islands," University of Pennsylvania Journal of International Law 29.4 (2008): 903-946.
- 48 David Lague, "Analysis: China's Nine-Dashed Line in South China Sea," Reuters, May 25, 2012, available at http://www. reuters.com/article/2012/05/25/us-china-sea-boundaryidUSBRE84O07520120525.
- 49 Beina Xu, "Here's your Pocket Guide to the South China Sea Tensions," Defense One, May 15, 2014, available at http:// www.defenseone.com/threats/2014/05/heres-your-pocketguide-south-china-sea-tensions/84565/.
- 50 Lague, "Analysis: China's Nine-Dashed Line in South China
- 51 U.S. Energy Information Administration, "South China Sea" (2013).
- 52 M. Taylor Fravel, "China's Island Strategy: 'Redefine the Status Quo," The Diplomat, November 1, 2012, available at http:// the diplomat.com/2012/11/chinas-island-strategy-redefinethe-status-quo/.
- 53 South China Morning Post, "Vietnam marks 40th anniversary of China's invasion of Paracel Islands," January 19, 2014, available at http://www.scmp.com/news/asia/ article/1409007/vietnam-marks-40th-anniversary-chinasinvasion-paracel-islands.
- 55 Richard Javad Heydarian, "The Philippines' Strategic Dilemma: Between an Eagle and a Dragon," Aljazeera, May 14, 2014, available at http://www.aljazeera.com/ indepth/opinion/2014/05/philippines-strategic-dilemmab-201451491631575749.html.
- 56 The New York Times, "Trouble in the South China Sea," May 9, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/05/10/ opinion/trouble-in-the-south-china-sea.html.

- 57 South China Morning Post, "China takes oil rig dispute with Vietnam to United Nations," June 10, 2014, available at http://www.scmp.com/news/asia/article/1529539/chinatakes-oil-rig-dispute-vietnam-united-nations.
- 58 Council on Foreign Relations, "China's Maritime Disputes" (2013), available at http://www.cfr.org/asia-and-pacific/ chinas-maritime-disputes/p31345#!/.
- 59 Central Intelligence Agency, "The World Factbook" (2014).
- 61 Edward Wong and Jonathan Ansfield, "To Bolster its Claims, China Plants Islands in Disputed Waters," The New York Times, June 16, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2014/06/17/world/asia/spratly-archipelago-china-trying-to-bolster-its-claims-plants-islands-in-disputed-waters.
- 62 Ibid
- 63 Ben Watson, "Don't Blame China for Territorial Disputes, Savs Top General Visiting Pentagon," Defense One, May 15, 2014, available at http://www.defenseone.com/threats/2014/05/ dont-blame-china-territorial-disputes-says-top-generalvisiting-pentagon/84538/.
- 64 Han Bin, "China, U.S. Clash over Asia Security at Defense Forum," China Central Television, May 31, 2014, available at http://english.cntv.cn/2014/05/31/VIDE1401537242051532.
- 65 U.S. Department of Defense, "Remarks by Secretary Hagel in a Ouestion-and-Answer Session at the People's Liberation Army National Defense University, Beijing, China."
- 66 Wang Xin and Yan Meng, "China Focus: China's Xi Proposes Security Concept for Asia," People's Daily Online, May 22, 2014, available at http://english.peopledaily.com. cn/n/2014/0522/c90883-8730721.html.
- 67 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "The United States' Contribution to Regional Stability: Chuck Hagel."
- 68 U.S. Department of Defense, "Secretary of Defense Speech."
- 69 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Keynote Address: Shinzo Abe."
- 70 Gao Yinan and Yan Meng, "President Xi Jinping delivers keynote speech at 4th CICA Summit," People's Daily Online, May 21, 2014, available at http://english.peopledaily.com. cn/n/2014/0521/c98389-8730119.html.
- 71 U.S. Department of Defense, "Remarks by Secretary Hagel in a Question-and-Answer Session at the People's Liberation Army National Defense University, Beijing, China."
- 72 Ibid.
- 73 U.S. Department of Defense, "Secretary of Defense Speech."
- 74 U.S. Department of Defense, "Remarks by Secretary Hagel in a Question-and-Answer Session at the People's Liberation Army National Defense University, Beijing, China."
- 76 Paul Haenle, "What Does a New Type of Great-Power Relations Mean for the United States and China?" Phoenix Weekly, January 15, 2014, available at http://carnegietsinghua.org/publications/?fa=54202.
- 77 U.S. Department of Defense, "Secretary of Defense Speech."
- 78 Ibid.
- 79 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "The United States' Contribution to Regional Stability: Chuck Hagel.
- 81 Bin, "China, U.S. Clash over Asia Security at Defense Forum."

.....

- 82 Fox News, "Chinese general warns that US is making 'important' mistakes in region," May 31, 2014, available at http:// www.foxnews.com/world/2014/05/31/chinese-generalwarns-that-us-is-making-imporant-mistakes-in-region/.
- 83 Luo Jun, "Commentary: U.S. needs to discard containment fantasy," Xinhua News, June 1, 2014, available at http://news. xinhuanet.com/english/indepth/2014-06/01/c_133376813.
- 84 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Keynote Address: Shinzo Abe.
- 85 Ibid
- 86 Ibid.
- 87 Ibid.
- 88 Ibid.
- 89 Ibid.
- 90 Shannon Tiezzi, "At CICA, Xi Calls for New Regional Security Architecture," The Diplomat, May 22, 2014, available at http://thediplomat.com/2014/05/at-cica-xi-calls-for-new regional-security-architecture/.
- 91 Ibid.
- 92 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Major Power Perspectives on Peace and Security in the Asia-Pacific: Lieutenant General Wang Guanzhong."
- 93 Shi Wenjing, "China Proposes New Security Concept for Asia at CICA," China Central Television, May 21, 2014, available at http://www.cctv-america.com/2014/05/21/china-proposesnew-security-concept-for-asia-at-cica.
- 94 Secretariat of the Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia, "About CICA," available at http:// www.s-cica.org/page.php?page_id=7&lang=1 (last accessed August 2014).
- 95 Ibid
- 96 Tiezzi, "At CICA, Xi Calls for New Regional Security Architecture.
- 97 Ibid.
- 98 Secretariat of the Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia, "CICA Rules of Procedure," September 1, 2009, available at http://www.cica-china.org/eng/ zyhyhwj_1/zywj/gzty/t1149365.htm.
- 99 Ibid.
- 100 Mu Chunshan, "What is CICA (and Why Does China Care about it)?" The Diplomat, May 17, 2014, available at http:// thediplomat.com/2014/05/what-is-cica-and-why-doeschina-care-about-it/.
- 101 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Major Power Perspectives on Peace and Security in the Asia-Pacific: Lieutenant General Wang Guanzhong."
- 102 David Cohen, "'A Clash of Security Concepts': China's Efforts to Redefine Security" (Washington: The Jamestown Foundation, 2014).
- 103 Tiezzi, "At CICA, Xi Calls for New Regional Security Architecture.
- 104 Cohen, "'A Clash of Security Concepts': China's Efforts to Redefine Security."
- 105 Willy Lam, "China: Terrorism Fears Push Muscular Approach to 'Overall National Security'" (Washington: The Jamestown Foundation, 2014); "Ma Reaffirms '1992 Consensus' and '3 Nos," The China Post, August 29, 2011, available at http://www.chinapost.com.tw/taiwan/china-taiwan-relations/2011/08/29/314938/Ma-reaffirms.htm.

- 106 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Major Power Perspectives on Peace and Security in the Asia-Pacific: Lieutenant General Wang Guanzhong.
- 107 Wang and Yan, "China Focus: China's Xi Proposes Security Concept for Asia."
- 108 U.S. Department of Defense, "Remarks by Secretary Hagel in a Ouestion-and-Answer Session at the People's Liberation Army National Defense University, Beijing, China."
- 109 Brett Daniel Shehadey, "CICA VS. Shangri-La: Competing Asian Visions for Asian Security Alliance," In Homeland Security, June 1, 2014, available at http://inhomelandsecurity. com/cica-vs-shangri-la-competing-asian-visions-for-asiansecurity-alliance/.
- 110 John Ruwitch, "China's Xi issues veiled warning to Asia over military alliances," Reuters, May 21, 2014, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/05/21/us-china-xiidUSBREA4K02V20140521.
- 111 Zhang Pengfei, "China Advocates, Implements Security Concept for Asia: Officer," Xinhua News, June 1, 2014, available at http://english.cntv.cn/2014/06/01/ARTI1401606029188607.
- 112 Ibid
- 113 Stephen M. Harner, "Carnegie's Vision of a Tense China-U.S.-Japan Security Standoff is not Inevitable" (Washington: China-United States Exchange Foundation, 2013).
- 114 Gideon Rachman, "Search for a Safer Path in the Race for Asia," The Financial Times, August 18, 2013, available at http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/2/cdd14b42-0511-11e3-9ffd-00144feab7de.html#axzz369CHG02x.
- 115 Jun, "Toward a 'New Model' of Major Power Relations between China and the United States: Feasible or Fallacious?"
- 116 Hugh White, "The China Choice: Why America Should Share Power" (Washington: Council on Foreign Relations, 2013).
- 117 James R. Holmes, "Beware the 'Thucydides Trap' Trap," The Diplomat, June 13, 2013, available at http://thediplomat. com/2013/06/beware-the-thucydides-trap-trap/.
- 118 Graham Allison, "2014: Good Year for a Great War?" The National Interest, January 1, 2014, available at http://nationalinterest.org/commentary/2014-good-year-great-war-9652.
- 119 Holmes, "Beware the 'Thucydides Trap' Trap."
- 120 Jun, "Toward a 'New Model' of Major Power Relations between China and the United States."
- 121 International Institute for Strategic Studies, "William Choong: Better a War of Words than Clashes at Sea.
- 122 Milton Friedman and Rose D. Friedman, Capitalism and Freedom (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1982).
- 123 "China says can build what it wants on South China Sea isles," The Straits Times, August 4, 2014, available at http://www.straitstimes.com/news/asia/east-asia/story/ china-savs-can-build-what-it-wants-south-china-seaisles-20140804; Esther Teo, "China starts live-fire drills in East China Sea," The Straits Times, August 1, 2014, available at http://news.asiaone.com/news/asia/china-starts-live-firedrills-east-china-sea.
- 124 Friedman and Friedman, Capitalism and Freedom.
- 125 Keira Lu Huang, "ASEAN nations 'seriously concerned' by increased South China Sea tensions," South China Morning Post, August 11, 2014, available at http://www.scmp.com/ news/asia/article/1570914/southeast-asian-nations-concerned-increased-south-china-sea-tensions.